2015 Master Plan Committee Meeting

The Master Plan Committee Meeting of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on December 3, 2014 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at 1 Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY 10567 with the following committee members and appointed staff in attendance: 

Master Plan Committee: 




James Creighton





 

Seth Freach, Town Councilman



Dani Glaser

Barbara Halecki

Adrian C. Hunte

Maria Slippen

Absent: 
David Douglas

Michael Fleming 

Michael Huvane

Theresa Knickerbocker

Staff Advisors:

Edward Vergano, P.E., DOTS Director 

Chris Kehoe, AICP, Deputy Director of Planning

Rosemary Boyle-Lasher, Assistant to Director of DOTS

AKRF Consultants

Anthony Russo 

Michelle Robbins 

Anthony Russo opened the meeting with a comment regarding Open Space and stated the Town has not finalized its purchase of the Con Ed property; this is something that will be ongoing for the next several months as we go through the Master Plan.  AKRF may help the town with some funding sources (grants) for things that might be contemplated on the site.  For right now, it is in the very early stages and the ideas regarding passive and active recreation possibilities will be discussed in the future. 

Ed Vergano noted for the record, regarding the Con Ed property, the Engineering Division is developing concepts for recreation fields and a new DES garage.  Dani stated that the property has to be purchased before it can be developed on and asked what is going on with the purchase of the property. Seth explained that the Town’s bid has been selected, and the paperwork will need to be signed in the next few weeks.  When that happens it has to go to the PSC and the PSC has to review the purchase because Con Edison is a public utility, and make sure the rate payers and share holders are getting a fair deal.  No problems have been foreseen.  

Anthony continued with another comment regrading the Recreation Brochure.  The desire was to have that be on-line only, to be green and save paper.  It actually is now printed and can be found on-line.  When we get into the technology section discussion, the town has many different ways to communicate with the citizens: e-mail addresses, Face book and the town’s website; perhaps there will be ways in the future to be more paperless. For now, both (on-line and hardcopy) are used for the Rec brochure.  Dani added that the Recreation brochure went entirely paperless at one point due to the Green Team’s enthusiasm but went back to the hard copy. Seth noted that the brochure is mailed to 18,000 homes, which is a lot of postage and paper.  Dani added that it did get consolidated somewhat. 

Rosemary noted that there is a lot of important material that is in the brochure, in addition to all the excellent programs that Recreation offers, (such as advertising for the survey). 

Regrading the survey, Anthony noted that 440 surveys have been completed and for the most part, it has been very positive.  The people are very appreciative that the Town is seeking out their public opinion on what Cortlandt should be doing in the next 10 years.  

Michelle noted that it has been incredibly interesting to read the responses.  It seems that the people responding really understand what the committee is trying to do. 

Dani added that she thought it was a really well-done questionnaire and it was fun. 

Rosemary pointed out the announcement on the Public Outreach Meeting: Thursday, January 15, 2015 at 7 p.m. This is a combined public outreach, which will include the LWRP. 

Chris spoke about the LWRP (the Local Waterfront Revitalization Program) but the target is the Verplanck Waterfront (the 30 acres that the Town owns). It can be looked at as an update to the 1993 Master Plan for the area called the Cavendish Plan.  This is funded through the Department of State LWRP program, who oversees the grant. AKRF and a citizens committee are assisting the town with these plans.  A public outreach meeting is required through the grant.  The thought is to combine the LWRP meeting with a general, town-wide comprehensive master plan meeting.

This will be the first of several public meetings.  

Michelle reviewed the agenda: 

Community Character and Visual Quality: 
The comments from the last meeting were incorporated into the policies listed on the handout. 

#1.  Improve maintenance of foreclosed properties through the adoption of a property maintenance law - may not be the correct terminology to use but we will wait to see what comes back from the Town Board.  

#24 Adopt a lighting ordinance that ensures night sky access through adherence to light trespass and uplight requirements in perpetuity - the additional items listed will be included into the lighting ordinance (see Community Character) and will be placed into a callout box. 

For the GOAL: Provide lighting that minimize light trespass, reduce sky-glow to increase night sky access, reduce glare to improve nighttime visibility, and reduce adverse impacts on wildlife while providing security and safety  Adrian suggested to not use the word  night-time and just state visibility (at all times). Michelle also noted that lighting does not always refer to when the lights are turned on but can refer to the light fixtures as well.  

Dani asked that in the callout box, to point to the fact that there are LED street lights.  There are programs going out through Sustainable Westchester and so many of the communities have this as a trend through Westchester County. 

Jim noted in White Plains they are taking part in a pilot program - near the train station, the whole street is light with LED street lamps and they are very bright.  It is a whiter light.  Ed noted that the light spread is different; more lights are required because there is a shorter spread. Jim thought it was completely appropriate and bright.

Michelle added that the policies carried over from the previous Master Plan have been incorporate into this list.  

#14 Continue to maintain and improve the aesthetic appearance of existing pedestrian areas throughout Town - it was noted this is a common theme discussed in the survey comments.  

#19 Update 2003 scenic inventory - for the CAC/Open Space committee to update the Open Space report. 

#21 Protect scenic vistas - this was carried over from the last Master Plan but can be removed because it is similar to others. 

#23 Maximize the preservation of significant public river views by protecting the visual quality of the Hudson River considering views of both the Hudson River from Cortlandt and views of Cortlandt from the River and neighboring communities - is referring to other adjacent communities.  Rosemary gave the example of Stony Point or Haverstraw.  Jim believes it can empower the Planning Board or somebody else to determine what would people be seeing (visually). We can be involved with their process proactively.  Michelle explained that you can become an interested party, via SEQRA.  

Anthony asked if this was likely.  What precedent has been set for that?  Michelle explained that sometimes other communities will automatically include you but many times you will have to make the effort to get on the list. This policy is to make sure Cortlandt continues to make that effort.  The lines of communication have to be left opened.  

Rosemary spoke about the Areas of Visual Character identified in the 2003 Master Plan Base Studies list (see handout) - which relates back to policy #19 Update 2003 scenic inventory.  She asked that this list be referred to as the Scenic Inventory List, which needs to be updated.  

Commercial - WLI/WT
Michelle stated that in 2008, AKRF worked on a study with the town, looking at potentially re-zoning waterfront land. There are 15 miles of waterfront in the Town of Cortlandt. Potentially re-zoning the land to include waterfront enhancement uses and waterfront light industrial uses because currently a lot of the land is zoned for manufacturing and industrial uses.  It doesn’t allow the types of uses that everyone on the survey wants to see on the waterfront, such as restaurants and areas for tourism and other types of things. 

They looked at re-zoning in Annsville and Verplanck.  (The maps were reviewed).  The actual zoning districts were shown and the areas that were proposed to be changed.  Rosemary noted that waterfront enhancement and waterfront tourism are the same.  

Michelle stated that it was noted that the Hudson River Valley is having a renaissance and the population in the 10 Hudson River front counties has increased by nearly15% between 1980 and 2006.  With the expectation of this growth, we have to do some things to have smart growth along the Hudson River and the tributaries. Using this as a guide, Michelle came up with some policies. 

Maps were reviewed of Verplanck: 
The Con Ed parcel was noted but it will not be impacted by zoning because it is town-owned. 

Chris Kehoe recalled that the last time that they went through this effort different areas of Verplanck had different set of issues.  Rosemary added that there was a debate on how to avoid boat junk yards from existing.  

Seth asked how the Viking Boat Yard was R15.  Rosemary and Ed explained that it was left over and was pre-existing (from 1951).  

Chris noted that the Cortlandt Yacht Club is an example of something that we do want and can be defined as water dependant uses and we would like to attract more of these type uses.  

Michelle explained that the zoning goals in 2008 were that the existing zoning should be modified to make the Hudson River a focal point and to provide for uses that would benefit at the waterfront location and to expand the list of allowable uses where it was appropriate.  

Limit the expansion of uses that weren’t appropriate along the waterfront.  These were the goals of the whole re-zoning effort. 

Ed noted that one compromise was that existing businesses would not be labeled non-conforming.  They would be able to exist into perpetuity.  

An example given was Kings Property.  

Seth is not comfortable with allowing these businesses to expand. The point of changing this is to change the visual impact and the behavior and the use.  If we say we want to change this but they keep doing what they want, even more so, then we haven’t done anything. 

Michelle stated that some ways around it would be to use some form base code.  

With more environmental laws, residential can perhaps be next to industrial uses. These uses can co-exist.  Mixed use is a good thing.  So now the idea is instead of separating uses based on function you look at the physical form of the uses.  You create a concept of what you want the area to look like and you create neighborhood, streets, you emphasize building relationships to one another, streetscaping, etc.  

Anthony asked if these existing uses now have to conform to the picture that we want to develop.  Ed said no.  

Michelle continued that it gives investors a lot of flexibility and helps you work with the land, rather than, just conforming to laws that can be arbitrary.  

Seth asked would WE be a form based zone. Michelle explained it would depend on how we decide to do it. We would do parallel zoning, so people that are existing can maintain their existing zoning and it doesn’t threaten their business.  

Seth is concerned with two sets of standards.  

Michelle said you have to be careful when you are creating that form-based zoned and you have to think of the transition zones between the two types of zoning.  This is tricky and has to be done carefully. 

Ed spoke of RUSP -Residential Reuse Special Permit, which is a special permit with the goal to look at areas that may be unattractive residential uses and the thought was to encourage developers to come in and make it better (i.e. trailer parks). 

The special permit language exists in our code to do.  

Annsville Area Enhancement plans were reviewed. 

Rosemary explained that when the Town has a vision, the owners of the properties that are in these plans may have concerns. They will have to understand that they do have options.  

This is a difficult location. 

Seth said the zoning changes to the larger property owners will be nothing more than just a suggestion.  Michelle stated that some of the other policies may help frame these conversations. 

Sometimes the concept plans, help avoid conflicts of uses. 

Chris thinks there will be some people that will say, this should stay industrial but we are finding that people are more inclined to mixing of uses.  

Rosemary noted that MD (designed industrial) is the heaviest use we have. We would like to discourage these types of uses.  

Jim added we don’t want to see that but we do have to allow the opportunity for them so we are not challenged down the road.  

Rosemary added that we have to talk about how existing ones can stay but possibly not expand.  

Michelle spoke of the recent storms in the area and that people are much more aware of the types of uses that should be happening along the waterfront.  There is a great awareness of this now. 

Michelle asked for everyone to pretend that nothing was known about the uses along the waterfront and asked the committee what they would like to use the waterfront for. 

Lists were created in 2008 of preferred uses in the waterfront district: The following were all considered for WE (waterfront enhancement): 

Bed and Breakfast, Gift shops, Clothing Boutiques, Specialty Shops, small good shops, Art Gallery, Small Boat Rentals, Fishing Piers, Mini-Golf, Indoor Ice Skating Rink, Marina. 

The Waterfront Light Industrial (WLI) Districts were: 

Light industrial workshops and services, Boat and water craft sales, marine trade businesses, storage of registered recreational and commercial boats, commercial and recreational fishing operations, charter and sightseeing operations, business service facilities, Wholesale Trade, Light Manufacturing uses.  

These lists can be changed but at the time these uses were what we were looking at. 

Michelle asked what the MPC would now want to do at the Waterfront. 

Chris Kehoe noted that in the preferred uses, residential was not listed. Michelle explained that it is a special permit use. Michelle agrees that residential mixed use is a huge thing but you do have to be careful on the waterfront considering that the grant is from NYSERDA and they are concerned with anything in a flood plain. They want smart planning. 

Michelle added that when other towns do their waterfront planning they will look at the transition zones or green infrastructure (walkways, swales, etc). .Michelle spoke about maps that Scenic Hudson has prepared about the anticipated sea level rise which are on the worse end of the spectrum.  To have to move infrastructure is not sustainable. 

Michelle added that another thing that you would still have to consider is the state-wide significance. In that location you will have other things that people will be considering.  Ed Vergano added that the land is valuable and they don’t want the developers to just take the land that is right at sea level and build it up and build multi-story apartments above that. 

Michelle stated that you will want to avoid any future land-use conflicts.
Rosemary noted that Verplanck is the only town from NYC to Albany that is not impeded by railroad tracks.  

Ed Vergano added that FEMA is coming out with a new flood plain for the coastal areas in 2015. 

Michelle suggested that a policy should be to start thinking of the transition zones and what you need in certain areas. 

Jim said the we could use the new flood plain studies because it is a good basis to restrict land use in certain areas. 



Ed noted that sewers are the main issue and you cannot have septic areas in a flood plain. 

Ed noted that almost all of the WLI and WE properties are not sewered and sewers are very expensive. The sewers could potentially come from Buchanan.  This would be harder in Verplanck than in Annsville. Rosemary noted on the map on Annsville the Peekskill Sanitary Sewage Treatment Plant. 

Flan has been working on the Disaster Recovery Plans in several communities.  A lot of the projects that these communities have come up with are infra structure projects having to do with sewers.  There is a limited pool of funding and therefore a lot of fighting because there are not enough resources to go around.  This is what we do not want here in the future.  

Flan said there is a sense that projects that prioritize incorporate green infrastructure along with the drainage are put to the forefront.  

The Commercial Waterfront Land Use Policies were reviewed
Chris was concerned with the use of the words encourage and discourage.  He asked how will we encourage mixed-use development; will it be fast tracked?  

Jim said if we want to use the word encourage, we should put some meat on it.  

Rosemary suggested the word be changed to “allow”.  

Chris asked if we want to go from MD to an Enhancement Area that permits restaurants and residential but still permit Light Industrial.  We have to be on the same page. 

Rosemary explained Light Industrial as factory uses.  For example on 6th Street in Verplanck there is a multi-tenant building with unique people there (woodworker, artists, printers, dog daycare).  There are multi-use of different types of Industrial uses there.  It is near the waterfront and those uses you still have to allow.  Seth suggested obtaining the size of the largest square footage of the rental space in that building right now and saying Light Industrial should not exceed that square footage. 

It was noted that some Gas/Oil tanks are still in this district.  

Michelle stated that most successful waterfronts are working waterfronts.  They do not separate by uses. 

#12 Discourage development of non water-dependent uses on the Hudson River waterfront. The reason Michelle used the word discourage was because anything that is not water dependent that is in existence, would have a real issue with saying “do not allow” because that would get rid of some of the uses that are already down there.  Chris spoke that we want to encourage or allow water enhanced uses.  Ed believes that term “non-water dependent” is vague.  Michelle noted that non water-dependent uses are activities not requiring direct access to the water and whose riverfront location does not contribute to public use and enjoyment of the water’s edge. 

A discussion followed on having a restaurant directly on the water.  This is the type of use we would want to encourage.  

Dani believes for an owner it is a huge risk to develop their business on the water, due to the risks with storms and a catastrophe. As a town we should be responsible, not just the owner.  It is a risk that we all share (higher insurance rates, etc.).  

Michelle spoke that at the Waterfront you have to identify locations that make sense for certain uses based on the topography, based on your buffer.  

Rosemary read policy #2 new commercial structures along the Hudson River waterfront should be elevated or built on grades above the 100 year flood plain.  

Michelle suggested a policy to look at the flood plain maps and identify the areas along the waterfront that are in that area.  Jim suggested it might be helpful to look at the graphics from Scenic Hudson. 

Ed will scan the official flood plain maps.

Rosemary commented on #16 Adopt form-based codes or design guidelines to provide developers with a clear understanding of the community’s vision for height, massing, and design of buildings, as well as their relation to the street and public spaces - That she loves this policy because this is what we are ultimately trying to accomplish. She commented also on

#14Encourage the use of trolleys/shuttle to connect commercial waterfront areas to other commercial area and center throughout the Town- that in the future, we want to talk about connectivity between the train station and the waterfront area.  

Seth spoke about #4 Identify and redevelop brownfields and greyfields along the Hudson River waterfront with water dependent uses - and asked if we identify brownfields and greyfields.  Rosemary explained that they are already identified.  There is one established Brownfield in the waterfront (the great lawn at the Cortlandt Waterfront Park). The town owns it and has reclaimated it
at a very high cost.  Michelle added that for other properties there are records of spills and you can easily find out where you may encounter issues.  Sometimes it is a secret but the new EAF forms will identify these locations for you.  Jim noted that they still can track the bulk petroleum storage units, whether they are actually identified as a Brownfield or not. 

Michelle added that there are certain things that you will never be able to do on a Brownfield site. Rosemary asked who would pay for the studies to identify these brownfields or is that up to a potential developer? 

Seth spoke about another piece of property that the town was thinking of purchasing and the question came up as to contamination at the site and that got rolled into the negotiations for the property. Because of this issue with the cost of the reclamation, the deal fell through.  

Michelle explained that this would be found out in the SEQRA process anyway.  That is the reality once anybody came in with a development project and the banks would do it. 

Rosemary stated that when we have language in the Master Plan that says identify and redevelop brownfields, it has to be clear that we are looking for an outside consultant, contractor or developer to do that and not looking to have the town identify.  

Michelle suggested that this could be put in the text of a chapter.  She added that some towns won’t even look at brownfields to develop but you can actively pursue grant money.  There are some developers that look for these type properties because they get money from the government to reclaim them.  

Greyfields are just underutilized pieces of property that do not require environmental remediation.  Michelle noted that this is land that can have an adapted re-use.  

Jim stated that for the MPC it is important to identify where those are.  Seth asked that we add commercial greyfields.

We will say support the redevelopment of the brownfields.  

Michelle asked for suggestions as to what the committee would want to have in the Waterfront areas. 
The Annsville Map was referenced:  

MD would be in the Roa Hook area (near the Bear Mountain Road area).  Heavy industrial will always exist here. Seth noted that when the town centralizes the DES departments, they will want to sell off the town property in this area and would not want to change anything that would hurt the market value.  

The Monteverde property - the issue there is the CC zone does not permit everything that the owner wants to do there (turning it into a larger resort/hotel) Perhaps it should be changed to WE.  

Chris and Rosemary will work on identifying parcels of land that may not belong in WE.  Chris mentioned that the Planning Board had recently walked around these areas with some business owners.  The Roa Hook Road area is mainly contractor’s yards and is zoned for this.  The owners were upset as to where they could go if the zoning was changed. 

Michelle asked what this Annsville area should look like.  What should this be?  

Chris explained that a grant was received for Annsville Circle and going up Route 9 weaving into the Town of Cortlandt.  

Michelle asked could it be a Town center or not.  Any residential?  Is it Open Space? Is this a gateway to your town?  Michelle noted that it is mostly a transportation space.  

Jim mentioned that this area does flood.  

A better vision is needed and Seth suggested that we go back to the drawing board with this.  

Maps of Verplanck Proposed Zoning were viewed. 

The soon to be purchased Con Ed property will be used for a central DES garage. 

Anthony asked if the yellow box area marked MD to WLI (near the Con Ed property) will be WE.  Rosemary suggested coming up with a single term for WE/ WLI. (Form-based, parallel, waterfront). 

The yellow boxed area owner (Mr. King) has acquired many parcels in Verplanck.  Michelle asked what his ultimate goal was.  Rosemary said she did not know.  

Michelle believes there should be public access connection along the waterfront and that should be a policy.  It should be out of the flood plain.  Connectivity all along the waterfront is a wonderful goal. 

Michelle asked, are we prepared to say we would like to see a waterfront access or trail extending between the Con Ed property to the Cortlandt Yacht Club.  

Seth would love to see this but believes there will be push back to that conceptually from the Town Board.  

Rosemary explained that the resistance could be strong from some property owners (near Fort Lafayette) on the waterfront that also own boat slips. 

Seth stated that it doesn’t necessarily have to be for connectivity there but could perhaps work around these difficult areas.  Chris noted that part of the form base zoning would mandate that it be provided.  

Rosemary asked the MPC to look at the Ginsburg development in Haverstraw (across the river) which is built next to heavy industrial uses.  That vision could happen in this area.  

Chris asked would a development like this be able to build there own treatment plant.  Ed answered that the County would allow this.  It must be out of the flood plain.  

Michelle believes this would be a plus for the water quality of the Hudson River (when failing septics are replaced).  There may be grant money for that because you are helping water quality.  

It was agreed that the Cortlandt Yacht Club is a use that we do want, as is the Viking Boat Yard (more or less.)  Would the Yacht Club be against the zoning change from CC to WE?  Jim believes it would only help the value of their property.  

The owner of the Viking Boat Yard is on the LWRP Committee and he is very knowledgeable about the river and helpful with creative ideas.  

There is a trailer park and another boat yard owned by Winkleman, which is active for boat use which needs to be cleaned up, but has gotten better.  

Michelle asked if there were any other areas in Cortlandt along the waterfront as potential uses.  Seth mentioned the FDR VA property, but that may not be likely. 

The Saturday, December 6th meeting will be a review of the first 3 chapters. 

January 5th is the deadline for Michelle to receive back comments in preparation for the Public Meeting on January 15, 2015. Both LWRP and the Master Plan will be reviewed.  This is an overview but is a work in progress.  
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